
Minutes of the meeting held on 13th June 2018
 Venue:

       Manchester Borough Conference Room, Borough HQ 
	Present:
	Dave Wilson (Chair – GMFRS)

Chris Hill (GMP)

Mike Sebastian (HSE)

Peter Parkinson (Bridgewater Canal– Peel Land and Property Group)
David Baldacchino (Canals & Rivers Trust)

Pat Karney (MCC)

Dave Roberts (MCC)
Laurence Hickin (Royal Life Saving Society)

Adrian Hopkins (MCC Student Safety Group Chair)
Justin Mustin (MCC)
Jessica Cox (Citico)
Alex King (Citico)
Lesley Allen (GMFRS)
Rik Oates (GMFRS)

Helen Hall (Canal & Rivers Trust)

Adrian Brocklehurst (MCC)
Andy Wilson (MCC)

Tom Powell (MCC)

Daniel Greenhalgh (Canals & Rivers Trust)

        Note taker:  Alison Hopkins

        Apologies:  No apologies were received


	Agenda Item
	Title
	New

Action

	
	Introductions were made and DW thanked everyone for their attendance.  

Mike Sebastian from the Health and Safety Executive gave a brief insight into his involvement into Charlie Pope’s death in which Charlie’s Father had contacted the HSE asking why they hadn’t been involved.  Mike reported that he had become involved at this point, although Charlie’s death wasn’t as a result of a work activity, it did have a lot of public interest and Mike’s role would be to keep a watching brief and to offer the relevant advice and keep in contact.
DW introduced Rik Oates, Operational Fire Officer based at Manchester Central Fire Station who had recently turned out to another young man who had gone swimming in the canal near the Rain Bar prior to Park life but had managed to get himself out.  This incident happened on Saturday 9th June at around 10.30 am.
The Princes Trust team (Manchester Team 40) gave a presentation on a community project they had previously carried out on water safety and feedback was given. A number of suggestions were made by the PT group to engage effectively with young people including a “Bee Safe” message and signage/art designs around the canal.
DW read through the Action Log from the last meeting on the 6th June 2018 and the following items were discussed.

	

	Action 1.

	Commission an independent review of risk assessments and waterways around the City
DB advised the group that he felt they would use RoSPA for this due to the historic work in other Cities,  A draft brief has been circulated and if there is anything further to go into the brief or any comments, please come back to DB as soon as possible.  In terms of the scope of that included is a plan highlighting the various waterways that have been identified.  The work for this partnership is based on the City Centre and would like to get some boundaries drawn exactly for this piece of work.   RoSPA would need to talk to all groups in the partnership and the key contact is David Walker.  RoSPA will carry out a series of visits and witness behaviours as well as looking at physical infrastructure and other activity that is going on. There is a suggested 6 weeks to turn the work round from the point of commission and are expecting it to be a disclosed document.
	All comments on draft send to DB so final draft is ready for next week.

Need to agree on boundaries with a suggestion of 200m outside of the ring road.

	Action 2.
	Drowning Prevention Week 15 – 25 June
DW advised that he is looking at the possibility of doing a reassurance and prevention campaign around the canals over this period specifically looking at the final weekend on the Saturday.  DW has directed the crews from Manchester Central to do regular visits to the canals and have crews going down this weekend during the afternoon and evening.  There are also volunteers working along the canals giving general advice to people and the fire crews will be going into bars talking about safety.
DG advised that they have 2 weekends planned starting this Friday and would be interested in having a multi-agency approach to this.  Materials will be handed out during this campaign such as t-shirts, glow sticks and wrist bands etc.    Dave asked the meeting who is interested in getting involved.  GMFRS, GMP & Canals & Rivers Trust agreed to be involved.

	DW to send out safety message ‘Don’t drink and drown’ again.

	Action 3.
	Restrict access to specific parts of the canal in the evening (10 pm to 7 am)
AW reported that the Council have now restricted access by sighting a variety of barriers.  The businesses have been on board and there is the benefit of being able to hang posters / messages onto them.  The question now is how long we want them to be there.  The cost is currently £3.5k a week.  We need to have a view as a partnership - is there a permanent solution to this?
DW advised that Nick Pope is meeting with the Coroner today (13.6.18).  DW asked if there is any chance of the Coroner speeding up the process so that any outcomes from the inquest that would be a permanent solution to the barriers can be completed.
PK advised that the Council will keep it under review.

DW talked about costs and being mindful of the overall costs and if there any way to get the cost down.  A discussion then ensued around the types of fences that would be suitable and the location of these fences.  However, it was decided to leave the current fences in place for the time being.
PK asked for clarification that the Canal Trust is committed to close off areas at 10 pm every night.  This was clarified.
PK advised that he hasn’t heard anything publically from Orlando’s family.  CH advised that a Family Liaison Officer has been allocated to Orlando’s family.  The family laid flowers at the canal on Friday.  The Coroner has allowed the video to be shown to the family.  CH will contact the FLO again this week to see where they are up to.
In respect of Lock 89, DG advised there is now an outline design for a permanent installation been prepared which also allows opportunity for a memorial to Charlie.   
	DG to send image to DW and DW to pick up with Nick Pope. 



	Action 4.
	Looking at CCTV at Lock 90
AW advised that he had obtained a quotation for £8,300 to have CCTV installed which is for 1 camera and the annual cost thereafter would be approximately £1,000.  It was suggested that an interactive camera maybe a better solution or some kind of alert system.


	

	Action 5.
	Look at the possibly of purchasing and citing talking boxes around canal access points to warn pedestrians of danger
JM advised that he is waiting for responses from other Councils that attended the Water Safety Conference.  He also advised that he is waiting for responses from Community Safety companies to see if this is readily available or would need to be customised.

	

	Action 6.
	Review of lighting in the area of Lock 90
AB advised that all of these have either been replaced or repaired.


	

	Action 7.
	Provision of extra signage and area to direct persons away from the area at night and warning risks of drowning
DG advised that there are 10 vinyl barriers from Dukes 92 towards most entrances and have some more coming this week and they have some mesh panels that go over the Herris fencing. 

	

	Action 8.
	Redouble efforts to deliver education programme to bars in the area between Lock 89 – 91
GMFRS are doing this over the next week or so.  RO will be training people from the Licence Premises Group.  DW advised that there is availability for training for PCSO’s and also asked whether City Council Licensing wanted to come down and talk about responsibilities serving people under the influence.  
PK spoke about an incident that happened three years ago when a 17 year old under the influence fell (not into a waterway) and died as a result and felt that something needs to be done about getting people home safe at the end of the night.  

	AW to pick up on this training for Taxi Marshalls and Door Staff companies. 



	Action 9.
	Development of Water Safety Partnership Website
HH reported that she has spoken to her digital team and has also spoken to someone at the Council, but advised that a decision needs to be made as to who is going to manage the website. HH advised that it normally the Local Authority who hosts this but Helen can provide updates.  

Engagement with students in particular was discussed again with AH informing the group that the University had committed to some funding for a Water Safety project to be student lead at the start of this academic year. He would also ask if it was feasible, at this stage to put a Water Safety Bee Safe Coaster in the Welcome Week packs – he thought it may be too late for this.

	HH to follow this up with Fiona Turner.

HH to email PK re website.

DW to chase up and review Coroners reports.



	Action 10.
	Establish and provide land ownership details around the waterside in the City Centre.

AB advised that the City Council overall has access arrangements with the Land Registry so they can get basic data.  There is some additional information about who owns what property.  Apart from the area travelling from the spur off Rochdale towards Oxford Road, most of the area either side of the canal is owned by the Rochdale Canal Company. After the spur, some of it on the Northern Bank, the Rochdale canal own up to the water’s edge.  AB completed a rough search of the area which he made available to the meeting as a handout.   AB went on to say that Manchester City Council own the freehold on the buildings and that includes the passage way onto it, and the other two passage ways are in private control.  AB to obtain more updated information on this.
DW asked for clarification that in order to restrict access to or place barriers on anything to the North of the canal around Locks 89/90 is reliant on liaising with local businesses or land owners to influence them to get any safety provisions put in place.  Anything on the South side is the Canal and Rivers Trust.  It was also confirmed that at the moment we are stretching our legal powers with restricting access, anything about closing any sort of access, such as an alleyway on a permanent basis would highly likely mean going through a legal process and possibly a lengthy process of closing something down more permanently.  This is a somewhat costly process and is not straightforward. 

	

	Action 11.
	Look to influence public and private advertising sites to deliver a water safety message.
AK advised that she has spoken to Fiona and Sarah and they are always happy to support advertising through their social media channels.  Getting access to the City screens that are owned by the Council, AK hasn’t managed to secure those as they are booked out a long time in advance.  So far as the private screens are concerned, AK advised that she is meeting David from Manchester Arndale tomorrow (14/6/18) to discuss with him.

	

	
	Finally DW gave an update on his conversation with Nick Pope in that Nick pleased with the restricted access at night.  Nick is really upset that there has been a further death and understands that prevention of drownings does not have a simple solution, however, although he is appreciative of the work that is being done he is absolutely adamant the barriers are an essential part of the solution. It is getting these barriers put in place that he is committed to achieving. 
The date and time of the next official meeting was planned for 25th July 2018, 9.30am at Manchester Borough HQ. It is expected that there will be a meeting before this to inform RoSPA, when they are commissioned – date to be confirmed.

	





The Water Forum Meeting
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